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1. Courtesies

56. The Chair welcomed members of the Committee, in particular Dr Margaret Rouse-Jones, the University Librarian who was attending her first meeting of the Committee.

2. Approval of Agenda

57. The meeting approved the draft Agenda, noting the absence of Paper 17. 

3. Confirmation of Minutes of the Meeting of Friday, October 27, 2004, at the St Augustine Campus

58. The Minutes of the Meeting of 27 October 2004 meeting of 2 April 2004 were accepted (Thomas, second Thompson), with the following amendments:

· to #27, second sentence to read “He agreed with Ms Bellot that inquiries into the "needs" of the region should not defer entirely to expressed preferences, since the University might well be better placed to judge some such needs.”
· to #29, third sentence to read “She also observed that the campus IT infrastructure was inadequate.”
· to #33. last phrase to read “provided at the site”.
4. Chair’s Report

Non-occurrence of planned virtual meeting (#47)

59. The Chair noted that, while it had been hoped to conduct a virtual meeting of the Committee earlier in the calendar year, this had not proved possible because of some problems with the main intended item, the e-Governance project that would be considered in Paper 9.

Representation for Distance Students (#20)

60. The Chair noted that the UWIDEC had notified sites of the need for students to choose a representative at the beginning of the next academic year, so that there should be a student representative at the next face-to-face meting of the Committee.

Membership of the APC (#23-24)

61. The Chair observed that his Office had not yet asked F&GPC to revise the membership of the Committee along the lines agreed at the previous meeting, because of continuing debates about widening the responsibilities of the Committee.  He noted that the Vice-Chancellor was particularly keen on moving the University to a different level of efficiency, scope and presence in what were known as the non-campus countries (a designation the Vice-Chancellor wished to amend).  The new Chancellor had also established a Task Force on the governance of the University, discussions about which had already begun.  These initiatives portended significant growth in the outreach sector but also called into question some of its existing boundaries and allocations of responsibilities.  All of this had implications for the Committee, so that it would be ill-advised to seek approval for changes that might prove particularly ephemeral.

Hurricane Ivan (#6)

62. The Chair reported that continuing students had resumed UWIDEC courses in both Grenada and the Cayman Islands.

63. Ms Bellot remarked that the Dominica Centre needed a hurricane-proof area for the storage of vital documents and equipment.  The Chair observed that the Chancellor envisaged a disaster-proof University; it was necessary for all Centres to be provided with such amenities; this would have to be included in future planning.

Staffing in the DEC (#8)

64. The Chair reported that a technician, Mr Rene Jones, had been appointed at Cave Hill and that candidates were currently being considered for the post of Curriculum Development Specialist.  He noted that the other major posts required for the new operation of the UWIDEC (Registrar, Academic Programme Co-ordinator, and Website Administrator) were to be re-advertised.

Accommodation at Cave Hill (#9)

65. The Chair indicated that a new date for completion of the extension to the UWIDEC building at Cave Hill had been given: May 29th.  He observed that representations would have still to be made to the Campus to allow the UWIDEC control of the entire building, since the extension would not be adequate for all the staff currently on its budget at the campus.

Regulations to enable new operations and the Banner (#10)

66. The Chair observed that the request for new regulations to enable the operations of the UWIDEC had reached the Senate Committee on Regulations, to which he would be speaking at its next meeting.

67. He noted also that there continued to be twists and turns in the accounts given of the possibilities for the Banner system, but that it still seemed best for the UWIDEC, and the SCS, to aim at having its own open-source system.  For 2005-2006, some UWIDEC students would be registered in Banner at Cave Hill.

CPA/CBA co-ordinators (#13)

68. The Chair indicated that he would ask Professor Marshall to address this matter in his Report to the Committee.

Information to employers (#14)

69. The Chair reported that he had not yet contacted the Principal, St Augustine, but had sought information on the University’s practice from Mr Winston Davis, a Senior Assistant Registrar at Mona.  Mr Davis’ response showed that while employers might request information on a student’s standing, divulging such information might also require the student’s permission.  The Chair noted that he would have to seek further clarification of this “may”, but that it was clear that the University recognised a student’s right to privacy.  Mr Davis also indicated that the University might also seek information from an employer about a student’s status, since full-time students are not allowed to be in full-time employment.  

70. In discussion, it was noted that there are various issues relating to a student’s performance when in receipt of a scholarship or other award, and also with respect to the disclosure of information to parents.  It was agreed that it would be helpful to have a clear statement of policy on these matters, and practical systems to implement it.

Credit exemption between certificates, diplomas, and degrees (#15)

71. The Chair reported that his Office had written to the Board for Undergraduate Studies, pointing out misleading statements in Social Science Handbooks, and asking for that Board to ensure that consistent and correct information be given to students for the coming year.

CUPIDE Project (#17)

72. The Chair noted that there was a report on the resumption of the CUPIDE Project in an appendix to Paper 12

5. Issues for consideration and endorsement

UNESCO e-Governance Program 

73. The Chair invited Professor Marshall to present P. 9, on a proposed programme on e-Governance.  Professor Marshall noted that the UWIDEC had been invited by UNESCO to tender for the preparation and delivery of a programme which had originally been offered in Spanish by the Open University of Catalunya.  The UWIDEC had won the contract, but had found the process of Caribbeanisation much more involved than had been anticipated.  It was now hoped to offer the course in January 2006, with a pilot offering in the preceding September. 

74. The programme consisted of three modules that together amounted to roughly one UWI three-credit course.  Professor Marshall noted that the project represented a departure from the normal practice of adapting UWI courses to distance delivery.  

75. In discussion, the use of outside materials was applauded, and it was noted that UNESCO had in effect given control of the material to the UWI, so that after the first offering of the programme it could adapt it as it saw fit.  The need to keep the Libraries informed was noted, Professor Marshall expressing the hope that a member of the Library staff would join the team working on the project.  He also noted that UWIDEC hoped to rely almost entirely on freely available on-line resources, and he expressed the view that lecturers in all courses should be encouraged to find similar material to support their teaching.  

76. The Committee approved the UWIDEC undertaking this project.  It noted that for the initial offering it might not be necessary to seek further approvals, but that as the programme was adapted to function in relation to other courses and programmes, the normal University approvals would be necessary.

Examination issues

77. Professor Marshall asked Mrs Beckles to take the Committee through Paper 10, on issues relating to examinations.  She observed that the Paper did not include any new problems, but drew attention to continuing difficulties.  She noted also that a review team had been appointed to consider examinations in general; she was the representative of the UWIDEC on this team, so its particular concerns would be voiced.  The team was due to report by July 15th.

78. In discussion, attention was drawn to the obstructive practices of certain registry officials; the Chair asked for such matters to be brought to Mrs Beckles’ attention.  It was also noted that there were various remedies for examiner over-load, including the uses of assistants, or the partial use of electronically marked questions.  

79. It was also noted that at Mona the UWIDEC was now being asked to pay for various aspects of the examination process for its courses.  The Chair noted that the real costs of the UWIDEC needed to be captured, and reflected in central planning and budgeting.

Board’s Submission to Strategy Committee

80. The Chair introduced Paper 11, a paper presented to the last meeting of the Strategy committee on behalf of the Board for Non-Campus Countries and Distance Education. He placed it in the context of 

a. the Chancellor’s concern for governance (the Board’s contribution had drawn attention to a lack of clarity concerning the relation of the UWIDEC to the campuses); and 

b. the Vice-Chancellor’s retreat to review implementation of the Strategic Plan (The Chair had also identified the competitive spirit among the campuses as detrimental to a coherent thrust in distance education and outreach.) 

The Paper noted that access to on-line materials is not in itself an instructional process; and that the entire outreach sector can be seen as seriously underfinanced (20% of the University’s constituency live in non-campus countries, but only about 4% of its resources are directed towards them).  Strategy Committee had received the paper favourably, and directed the Chair to “brainstorm” with the three campus Principals on ways of addressing the issues raised in it.

81. In discussion, the role of the IDUs was mentioned as a factor in converting on-line material to a genuinely instructional mode.  The Chair observed that there was a general issue of achieving coherence in the activities of units, such as the campus IDUs and the UWIDEC, that work on parallel paths.  The Committee endorsed the paper’s call for greater resources to flow to the outreach sector.

6. Updates

82. The Chair invited Professor Marshall to introduce Papers 12-16, reporting various developments within the UWIDEC.

Report from the DEC

83. Professor Marshall observed that Paper 12, the overall Report on progress within the UWIDEC, and an addendum, Paper 12a, were now structured in terms of functional area.  The Committee noted the Papers, highlighting several issues raised in them:

· 13 courses were being prepared for blended learning and would be ready for use in 2005-2006.  

· Some problems had arisen with respect to Agri-business; a decision had been made to suspend entry for one year, but it was unclear whether this directive had been put into effect.

· With the development of e-tutoring, workshops were being scheduled to train the tutors.

· An orientation to computers would be part of the orientation programme in 2005.  It was noted that courses on preparing students and tutors for e-learning already existed at St Augustine and Mona; it was agreed that there should be some co-ordination of this issue. 

· Continuing problems with SY32E had led to its replacement by another course, but in the longer term, it was hoped to provide the prerequisite courses so that SY32E could again be offered as an option.

· It was hoped to work towards treating the summer period as a normal semester.

· There was a continuing survey of sites to see what was happening to the resources acquired for UWIDEC use.

· It was agreed that a clear statement of policy and procedure for the disposal of out-of-date equipment should be circulated to the sites.

· The UWIDEC was negotiating with the Commonwealth of Learning on a community development project in St Vincent that would utilise ICT.

· The Research Officer was finalising a report on the failure rate in FD10A.  The Chair remarked that while this might uncover useful comparisons with on-campus performance, and suggest strategies for improving tutorial support, the basic problem that failure here revealed was a matter of a systemic failure to teach English appropriately, that demanded an institutional approach from the University and other agencies.  

· Professor Marshall noted that the term ‘site co-ordinator’ was inappropriate for persons at Mona and St Augustine who were in fact responsible for several sites.  He also observed that the UWIDEC would like to have its own co-ordinator at all its sites, even though these may belong to other agencies.

· The need for public student feed-back on the quality of courses and tutorial support was emphasised.

· It was agreed that students entering the new blended learning regime should be advised that having their own computer access was highly desirable since the sites would not have enough computers to provide for all.  

· Mr Samuels reported on inconclusive discussions with Cable and Wireless to provide affordable Internet access to all students.  He noted also that there were negotiations with Dell and H-P on the supply of hardware to students throughout the region.

UWIDEC’s Information Management System

84. Professor Marshall introduced Paper 13, on the development of UWIDEC’s own management information system.  It was noted that the proposed system would be able to export information to Banner.  The Committee deplored the decision to operate with three separate Banner databases.

UWIDEC Help Desk

85. The Committee endorsed the suggestion in Paper 14 for a UWIDEC Help Desk, noting that it would be implemented in stages, starting in September 2005.

Pan-Commonwealth Forum on Open Learning (PCF4)

86. The Chair congratulated Professor Marshall and the UWIDEC on winning the bid to host the fourth forum, reported in Paper 15.

New e-journal IJEDICT

87. Professor Marshall gave the Committee some indication of the usage to date of the website for the new on-line journal, observing that some articles had already received over 700 “hits” and that many copies of the entire first volume had been downloaded.   The Committee congratulated him on the launch of the journal and its success to date.

Information Technology matters in the University

88. In place of an update on IT matters, the Chair invited Mr Samuels to make a general presentation on e-learning and its potential at the University.  In discussion, the urgent need to co-ordinate activities was again stressed, taking the example of the Government of Jamaica-sponsored B.Ed. programme that worked initially with the UWIDEC and later with MITS, as if these entities must be treated separately and apart.

Library and Information Access update

89. Dr Rouse-Jones gave a brief report, stressing the Libraries’ concern to operate as one institution with an integrated library system.  An actual cross-campus system was currently being negotiated, with the hope that it would be operational from September 2006.  She noted, however, that differences at the campuses in terms of IT structure, and financial constraints, have obstructed some desirable developments, such as access to Jstor.

90. She also noted that while students can access Library databases, tutors in UWIDEC programmes do not have this facility.  Mr Samuels remarked that his unit was working on the technical issues that would permit this to happen. 

7. Matters from other Boards

91. The Chair invited the Committee to take note of Paper 18, matters from the Board for Non-Campus Countries and Distance Education.  

8. Matters arising from the Minutes not otherwise taken

Library Staff in the NCCs (#12)

92. In answer to a query from the University Librarian, the Chair observed that the School for Continuing Studies wished ultimately to have a librarian at each of its Centres. It had established posts of “Supervisor - Library” which could accommodate appointees with varying ranges of qualifications without conflicting with the professional implications of the term “Librarian”. He undertook to discuss the implementation of this decision with the University Librarian.

Distribution of materials (#38)

93. In response to Mr Thomas, Professor Marshall observed that the CUPIDE Project provided resources that would allow materials to be printed locally at UWIDEC sites.  This facility should be available by the end of 2005.

Attendance of Dr Nicholson (#48)

94. Dr Nicholson informed the meeting that this would definitely be his last meeting; he had represented the Faculty at Mona only because a replacement had not been identified in good time.

9. Arrangements for the next meeting

95. The Chair indicated that the next face-to-face meeting would be held at Mona on September 16.  He reiterated that the Committee was a University body, travel to which was paid for in the normal manner.
10. Any Other Business

Presentation of examination questions

96. Ms Bellot drew attention to an error in the rubric for the examination paper in ED33F, and to a deviant use of the word “stress” in one of its questions, a use apparently endorsed in the course’s printed material.

Thanks to Representatives of the Resident Tutors

97. The Chair observed that Ms Bellot and Mr William would be standing down from the Committee, and in Ms Bellot’s case, retiring also from the University.  He thanked them for their contributions to the work of the Committee.

Death of Dr Bradley Niles

98. The Chair asked the Committee to observe a minute’s silence in memory of Dr Bradley Niles, late Resident Tutor in Barbados, who had died on May 1st, after serving the School in Barbados for over twenty years.  He noted that the funeral would be on May 10th at the Garfield Sobers Gymnasium.

The Meeting ended
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